
MEN OF THE WEEK
The intrepid gang of streakers

who propelled the Hopkins
student body into notoriety, a
status previously unachieved
here.
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Sigmund Suskind

CUS resolves to keep Intersession
By ALAN HIRSCH

The Committee on
Undergraduate Studies (CUS)
resolved unanimously to
maintain the Intersession
program here in its present form'
and to forego any further review
of the Intersession program for at
least two years at its meeting
yesterday afternoon.

At the meeting. the CUS also
moved to table further
consideration of the proposed

add-drop date extension for at
least a month, and postponed

action on the Freshman first
semester pass/fail review, after the
subcommittee on the, measure
presented its findings to the CUS.
"The CUS is basically satisfied

w it 11 t he intersession's
operation," stated Dean of
Academic Programs, Ir. Sigmund
Suskind.
"Intersession will be

maintained as a volun-tary

Poli. Sci in hiring freeze bind
By RICHARD WARING

The Department of Political
Science, currently searching for a

political theorist to replace Dr.,
Peter Melvin who left last year,
has located two senior
candidates, but has not been able
to hire either one due to a hiring
freeze imposed by Dean of Arts'
and Sciences George E. Owen.
"We were going after two full

professors and got frozen in the
hiring freeze the dean imposed a
month or so ago," said Dr. J.
Woodford Howard, chairman of
the Political Science Department.
When questioned last month

about the imposition of such a

freeze, Owen said none had been
imposed.

According to Howard. ,tlie
department will be able to hire
one new political theorist at the
junior level by next September
despite the freeze on [senior]
faculty.. He said that the
department is currently looking
at candidates from Harvard and
the University of Chicago.
The candidates for senior level

positions affected by the hiring
freeze are from Columbia and
Rutgers. according to reliable
sources.

The candidate from Columbia
is reportedly Herbert A. Deane,

Students suspended
for vandalism

Four students were suspended
from the Hopkins .campus
Wednesday afternoon for an act
of vandalism committed on a
room in Lazear House Tuesday
night, according to Colonel
Robert J. Serena, Head-Resident
Counselor in the Alumni
Memorial Dorms.
"The four students in question

poured lighter fluid underneath
the door or one of the rooms in
which there was a sleeping
student,. and then proceeded to
set it 4)ri fire," said Serena. -"The
fire from the floor caught onto
the towels on the door and the
entire door was set afire," he
added.

According to Serena, the
major danger faced by the
student was possible smoke
inhalation caused by the tire, and
also the fac t. that that area of
Lazear is not equipped with a fire
escape.

Jeopardy

"This student's life had been
put in jeopardy." .said Serena.
"The only way he could get out
of that room was through the
windows and they are three
stories up," he added.

According to Dean of Students
Robert Fitzpatrick, the
disciplinary processes taken
against the four ranged for the
individuals. Two of the students
would be suspended completely

from campus after noon on
Snurday, stated Fitzpatrick,
including exclusion from classes
their dormitory rooms, and the
dormitory cafeteria until April 1.
The remaining two will be
allowed to attend classes,
although their meal tickets for
the Dorm cafeteria have been
withdrawn and they will .not be
allowed to reside in the
dormitories for the rest of the
semester.
"The dollar estimate of what

happened is of little interest
me," said Fitzpatrick. "However
what concerns me is the kind of
terrorizing which was done," he
added.

Discipline

"The problem here is one of
the disciplinary matters," he
pointed out. "I have never been
in this situation and therefore
I'm not quite sure of what else I
should say as they may appeal
this decision to the Appeals
Board," he added.

According to one of the fo,ur
involved, there may be an appeal
involved, although there is
nothing quite definite as yet.

Fitzpatrick also commented
on the type of disciplinary action
this would bring about on other
campuses.
"At other Universities this

would probably bring about a
complete expulsion," he asserted.

George Owen
51, a Columbia faculty member
since 1948, as well as a former
Guggenheim fellow. He has been

philosophy there since 1969 and
served as vice-provost for
academic planning in 1968.
Deane has served as editor of the
Political Science Quarterly since
1963, and is also the author of
several books including The
Political Ideas of Harold Laski
and The Political and Social Ideas
of St. Augustine.

Also currently being courted,
according ,to reliable sources, is
Wilson C. McWilliams of Rutgers,
a full professor of political
science there.

Howard stated that in addition
to the two new political theorists
currently being courted, the
department is also seeking an
international relations specialist

system," Suskind also stressed.
The CUS's recommendation to

its parent committee, the
Academic' Council, will, if
accepted by the AC, preclude
any formal motions by either
students or faculty for review of
alteration of the Intersession
until the 1976 school year.

Intersession, according to CUS
student member Tom Nathan,
has been formally reviewed every
year since 1971.
Dan Raab and Alan Fink,

members of the ad hoc
committee for the extension of
the add-drop date asked the
committee to postpone action on
their proposal. Raab said that the
postponement was requested so
that a student opinion poll on
the add-drop issue could be
given.
The poll will sample student

opinion on a "Wd" procedure
which would provide for the
indication of all withdrawals
after a certain point in the
semester on a student's
transcript. The "Wd" proposal
originated in the CUS after some
of the Committee's members
expressed their dissatisfaction
with the ad-hoc committee's
proposal.
The final add -drop

recommendation of the CUS
could provide for an add-drop
date of anywhere from 2-8 weeks
with a "Wd" on transcripts for all
withdrawals after that time. The
ad-hoc committee's proposal,
which has still not been ruled
out, provided for the extension
of the drop date to three weeks
before finals, eleven weeks into
the semester.

"There's never going to be a n
affirmative vote for the 11 week
add-drop date (the original
proposal)," commented Nathan.

Raab and Fink expressed their
opposition to the "Wd"
proposals, implying that "Wd's"
would further inhibit students
from adding or dropping courses.

Suskind said of . the "Wd",
though, "It's not a punitive

measure.— He also noted, "If a
student is trying to get an
intellectual feel for the course,
how long does he have to go?"
"It's much ado about

nothing," continued Suskind.
"It's not substantive, it's
emotional," he added.
The subcommittee on

Freshman pass/fail recommended
that in cases where the Dean of
Academic Programs receives a
specific request for a student's
first semester grades from a
professional or graduate school
or scholarship organization, the
Dean will consult with the
student, and will, with the
student's consent release his
grades. Permission for release of
grades to one institution does not
imply permission to release them
to any other.

Freshman Grades

The subcommittee's
recommendation was "a general
c oncensus'. of the
subcommittee's six members
according to subcommittee
member Shep Hoffman. Two of
the subcommittee members
concluded from surveys sent out
to schools throughout the
country that a students failure to
submit his first semester
Freshman grades would have

little effect on his chances for
admission to medical school,
while four decided that such a
procedure would be somewhat •
detrimental for medical school.
The entire subcommittee agreed
that the policy would have little
effect on a student's admission to
graduate school (as distinguished
from professional schools).
The subcommittee's

recommendation is almost
identical to that which Suskind
proposed in the Fall, which was
reversed by the CUS after
demands by students prompted
the panel to review it.
"In 99 percent of the cases it

will piobably be possible to avoid
disclosing the grades," asserted
Suskind.

Levin resigns as "3400" head
Last night, at a meeting of the

Spring Fair Board, junior Amy
Levin announced her resignation
as Chairperson of "3400 On
Stage", attributing her step down
to "academic pressures".

Sue Blum
Levin's position will be filled

by Sue Blum, who has been a
member of the Fair Committee
in the capacity of Publicity
Co-Chairperson.
"I'm disappointed in myself in

not being able to follow what I
started," Levin commented last
night after the announcement.

"All I can say is that I bit off
more than I could chew."
The Fair. scheduled to open

for three days April 26, six weeks
away, is taking on a "Country
Fair" theme. Levin expressed
little fear concerning the success
of the undertaking, despite the
"mid-season" change of
executive leadership.
"I feel comfortable about

Susan taking over," she
commented.
"The chairmen know what

they have to do and they know
how to go about doing it."
Blum, in taking over the reins

of Chairperson, stated that the
plans for the Fair would be
executed, for the most part,
along the guidelines set by her
predecessor.

Blum conceded that the Spring
production was undergoing
"financial woes" at present. Fair
Treasurer, Abby Preschel, stated
at last night's meeting that every
effort would be made to have the
Fair generate enough revenue in
order to match its budget which
Preschel estimated to fall
between S10,500 and $13,000.

Funding
Funding for the spring

festivity has been solicited thus
far from various University
sources, including certain classes,
the Alumni Association, fees
from ihe Arts and Crafts
exhibits, and other outside
sources.
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ART EXHIBIT
Any University employee

interested in exhibiting their
artwork in the MSE Library
Galleries from May 5 through
May 24 please call Carol
Kowarski, Assistant Director,
Office of Special Events. X
1451-52. The deadline for
submitting applications is March
29.

CLOWN COLLEGE
Interested in Clowning

Around? Two graduates from the
Clown College in Florida will give
a show and answer questions
concerning clownsmanship. All
invited on March 8. 1 p.m. on the
steps of Hopkins Union or in
Shriver if it rains. Step right up.

SC MEETS
Student Council will hold

.informal meetings in the lobby of
Levering Hall on Tuesdays at
11:30 am. All are welcome to
attend.

-QUESTIONNAIRE
Get a first-hand view of what

housing's going to look like next
year -- come help with the
Hopkins housing questionnaire.
Contact John Perrotta
immediately at 305 Wilson house
or 366-9103, or the Student
Council.

MOVIES
The movies this weekend are:

Save the Tigei at 7:30 and 10:30
on Friday in Shriver and 7:30
and 10:30 on Saturday in Shaffer
3. Also showing is Personna,
sponsored by the Chaplain's
Office. It begins at 7:30 and 9:30
on Saturday in Merganthaler 111
and at 7:30 and 9:30 on Sunday

in Shriver Hall.

WEEEEEEO!!
There will be a wine tasting

session this Sunday, March 10 at
8 p.m. in the Levering Cafeteria.
Burgandies and Beaujolais will be
featured. Anyone can sign up by
paying a S2.00 deposit with
Hazel or the Union Desk by
Friday at noon. Payment will be
on a share-cost basis. For further
information, call Rick Auld at

• 435-7789.

BENTON'S
Dr. Benton will have Open

Office Hours for those interested
on Wednesdays and Fridays from
2:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m.

PHOTOGRAPHY — small wed
dings, engagement and publicity
portraits for newspapersmassport
and grad school application qual-
ity pictures. Overnight service.
Day-nite appointments - Sundays
too! Edlavitch Photography-
-764-0271 ;

)-OR ALE s tones,

.Chicago,Tu II,Hendrix,Joplin,muchi

more.Cheap.Jazz & Oldies too.1

Howard 922-1648.

ISLAMIC CENTER
Trip to Islamic Center in D.C.

with Con iparitive Religion class is
now open to all students. Friday
March 8th. Contact the
Chaplain's Office. Price $2.00.

YOUNG TRUSTEES
There will be a candidates

forum in the Garrett Room at 12
noon, on Monday, March 11,
1974. All studentsare invited to
attend.

FREE HAND-OUTS
Anyone interested in working

on the 1974-5 Johns Hopkins
Hand Book please contact John
Makransky at ext. 403 or 624.

RUSSIAN ELITE
Jerome Blum, History

Department of Princeton
University will speak on "Russian
Landed Elite" on March 14 at 4
p.m. in the Garrett Room of the
Milton S. Eisenhower Library.

AUDITIONS
Auditions for the

Barnstormers Spring Show have
been cancelled this Thursday and
Friday evenings and will be
rescheduled early next week. Call
Anthony Marino for details at
467-2030.

FELLOWSHIP INTERVIEWS
Interviews of applicants for

the Fall semester Mayor's
Fellowship Program will be held
during the weeks of March 5 and
12. The program provides
undergraduates with a practical
experience working part-time in a
city agency such as the Planning
Department, Housing
Department, Mayor's Office,
among others. The program Also
includes a seminar devoted to
urban problems, administration
and planning. Appointments for
interviews and more info can be
obtained by calling Dan Georges,
X 1029 or Bob Seidel, X 717. or
stopping by the Metro Center,
basement, Shriver.

HULLABALOO MEETING
There is a Hullabaloo staff

meeting today, Friday. March 8,
in Maryland 317 at 3:00 p.m.

VIETNAM
The Indo-China Peace

Coalition and the Issues
Committee of the Student
Council is sponsoring a
presentation on the Vietnam War
featuring Don Luce, discoverer of
the Asian tiger cages, at 8 p.m.,
Mar. 14 in the Garrett Room of
the MSE Library.

WASHINGTON DC
The International Students

Club and A1ESEC-Hopkins
jointly sponsor a trip to D.C.
March 9, 1974 on Saturday. We
will .be leaving at 9 a.m. and will
return at 7:30 p.m. There is 'a
$2.00 charge for transportation.
For more info contact Nigel
Ogilive at 263-6661 or Ken
Yamashita at 366-6441 or Box
•628.

POPS
A pops concert by the

G o uc he r-H opkins Community
Symphony Orchestra on Sunday,
March 10 at 8 P.M. will feature
16 year-old violinist Ingrid
Arauco as guest soloist in a
performance of Lab's
"Symphonie Espagnole." The
concert will be presented at
Kraushaar Auditorium of the
Goucher College Center under
the direction of Daniel Abrams.

WASHINGTON, D.C.
The International Students

Club and AIESEC-Hopkins
sponsors a bus trip tour of
Washington D. C. area.
Transportation costs $2.0C
Leaves Mar. 9, 9 a.m. from
Levering Hall, back by 7:30 p.m.
Sign up at Desk or for more info
call Nigel Ogilvie, 243-6661 or
Ken Yamashita, 366-6441.

SABBATH
Sabbath services 6:30 tonight

in Kosher Dining Hall behind old
dorms.

UNION DESK
The Union Desk is selling to

the following events:
1 "That Championship

Season" starring Forrest Tucker
at the Mechanic Theatre, Apri12.
2 The Ringling Bros. &

Barnum & Bailey Circus at the
Civic Center, March 20.
3 The Billy Taylor Dance Trio

at Coppin State College, March
22. Limited number, half price to
students.
4 Capital Bullets v. Boston

Celtics at the Capital Centre,
March 26. Sign up before March
11. With sufficient interest.
transportation will be arranged.
5 Sing along with Mitch Miller

and Baltimore Symphony at
Evening at Pops Concert, March
16; Hear Baltimore Symphony
perform works by Lewis, Rvorak,

and Tchaikowsky. Ask for details
at the desk.
6 Kennedy Center events:

Alvin Ailey Dance theatre; Peter
Nero; Carlos Montoya; Boston
Symphony Orchestra. Details and
tickets can be found at the desk.

A POOR PERSON'S LUNCH
IN BALTIMORE

with Dr. Ghislaine Godenne
to THE SWISS SANDWICH SHOP

Thursday, March 14, 1974
12 - 2 pm

Streaking through the Hutz. last night. What more can we say???

STREAK
EVERYONE! Either streak or

sponsor a streaker in our "Streak
for Cancer". All streakers get at
least one sponsor for $1.00. All
money will be donated to the
American Cancer Society. Leave
name and names of sponsors at
News-Letter

BAROQUE PROGRAM
The Evergreen House

Foundation is sponsoring a
program of Baroque Music with
Alan Curtis on harpsichord and
Franz Brueggen playing recorder
and flute at the Carriage House
on Friday, March 15 at 8 p.m.
Free tickets for faculty, students,
etc. of JHU and Fellows of
Evergreen House. Tickets
obtained by calling 435-3376,
but limited space and
reservations filled in order.

SENIOR WOMEN
There will be a meeting

Monday, Mar. 11, at 7:30 for
Senior women about graduation
talk in the Dorm Social Lounge.
For more information, or if you
can't make it, call Kate Hunt, X
775.

FRENCH TABLE
There will be a French Table

every Monday at 12:00 noon and
Thursday at 2:00 p.m. in the J
room of Levering.

FRENCH TALK
The Romance Languages

Department is sponsoring a talk
by Professor Paul Zumthor from
Univ. de Montreal on Friday,
Mar. 15 at 2 p.m. in Gilman 223.
It is open to the public for free.
For more info, call Mary Jane
Hall, X 266.

LEFT BANK JAZZ
The legendary AFro-Cuban

Jazz Percussionist, Monga
Santamaria will appear at the
Left Bank Jazz Society's weekly
concert series on Sunday, Mar.
1 7 at the Famous Ballroom,
1717 No. Chas. St., from 5:00
p.m. until 9:30 p.m. This will be
only the second time Mongo has
appeared in Baltimore over a
period of more than 20 years of
performing in America.

BEAUTIFUL
Steve Gasque and Chuck

Brunicardi will play at the Grad
Club on Sat, Mar. 9 at 9:00 p.m.
Admission is $ .50 and all the
Beautiful People will be there.

PIANOS TUNED
Expert Service

Reasonable Rates

Lewis Berman 679 - 4946
sign-up at '[he Chaplain's Office or the Union Desk
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Kent Symposium highlights
By PETER GARDNER

"No relationship is more
important than that between the
White House and the media,"
asserted columnist Marquis
Childs Wednesday as he delivered
the second opening lecture of the
Frank R. Kent Symposium on
the White House and the Press.

Childs delivered a brief
overview of this relationship,
raising in the process the
question of whether the media
has an inherent right to
interrogate the chief executive.
"Is the confrontation an inherent
right or is it the privilege of the
man who occupies the office to
use it to his own ends?" Childs
asked.
He answered assertively that

he felt it was a fundamental right
and that unless this right could
be exercised, as it has.not been
under Nixon's "imperial
presidency" then "the capacity
of the American people for
self-government will continue
steadily to deteriorate."

Childs explained that since
1945, there has been a
progressive concentration of
power in the office of the chief
executive "regardless of the party
or President in office." The
?roblem as Childs saw it is that
increasingly that power has been
exercised in secrecy, "if not in
actual concealment."
"Seldom,if ever,have so many

been told so little about matters
directly affecting not only their
daily lives, but their longer
future," he stated. .In specific
references to the Nixon record,
Childs commented that "this
administration has more than any
used the tactics of lying."
He added that he felt such

tactics of intimidation and
secrecy would "continue so long
as Nixon is in the White House."

1

;

Following President Nixon's
press conference Wednesday
evening, author and columnist
Garry Wills addressed the problem
of America 's fascination with
the Presidency and the American
Press' nourishment of this cult.
"The White House newsmen are
conspicuous hostages to the
President," Wills asserted, "but
they are there because of us."
'The American public has an
inexhaustive desire to know what
the President is thing"- As a
result, Wills explained, "the
President defines the news.
because he is the news." This cult
has thereby focused an
extraordinary amount of
attention on the President and
induced a marathon coverage of
him.
"What has happened in the

current awareness [of the
government-press relationship] is
that we are aware that the press
is now an unhappy hostage to the
White House," Wills remarked.
The current state of Presidential
paranoia and defensiveness has,
as Wills sees it, raised a need for
national self-scrutiny. "People
now realize that if they are going
to do this (i.e. the tremendous
sense of identity with the
President) they can't cope with a
President they are ashamed of."
Adam Clymer, Sun White

House correspondent, speaking
Thursday, rejected Childs'
pessimism over the current state

of relations between the White
House and the press. "The
relation between the White
House and the Press are
unprecedently grim," he said. In
his prepared text, from which he
drew his remarks, Clymer
suggested that "the Nixon
administration may have done
the country and • the press a
service by reminding reporters of

I
,

Francis Rourke and Michael Grossman

their fundamental duty to
doubt." The White House is
simply no longer believed by
reporters. "After a year of
Watergate, there are no patsies
left in the White House press
corps," he remarked.

Clymer contended that the
secretiveness and suspiciousness
of the White House was as much
to blame for their perception of
unfairness as any actual press
hostility. Clymer was critical of
the White House daily briefings,
especially for the delays which
averaged an hour each day.
"That wasted hour a day is

probably the closest replica of
that fantasy of a highly organized
conspiracy of the Eastern
Establishment Press deciding how
to smear the administration," he
said. But he was quick to add
that there was no relation
between the news and the delays.

Concluding the Symposium,
Ben Bagdikian, correspondent for
the Columbia Journalism Review,
explained how he thought Middle
America was being restricted on
the news it was receiving from its
local presses. According to
Bagdikian, small city papers are
generally politically and
economically conservative and as
a result have "discriminatory
national news." Such papers,

Bagdikian said, "generally are less
likely to have editors and
publishers who feel compelled to
probe into the weaknesses of
things as they are."

Furthermore, he explained
how such papers rely on the wire
services for most of their national
news. "Where this affects news
from government, including the
White House, is in its inevitable

dependence on official
statements that lack any
background or analysis," he
explained.

Bagdikian concluded that
things have changed recently to
the extent that even the readers
of such small papers have
suffered a loss of confidence. He
attributed this largely to the
scandals surrounding Watergate.

Adam Clymer

AISEC seeks campus interest
By STACY MONTH

The International Association
of Students in Business and
Economic Sciences (AIESEC), a
student foreign exchange
program for practical business
experience, is hoping to send two
Hopkins students abroad this
summer.

According to Nigel Ogilvie,
president of the local group on
campus, AIESEC has two
purposes: to "increase
international understanding
through business and increase the
pool of internationally trained
managers." The organization
exchanges more than 5000 in
white collar managerial jobs in 55
countries

In, each country there is a
national committee as well as
local committees at universities
which go around to local

75 apply for housemaster posts
Approximately 75 applications

for the position of housemaster
have been submitted to the office
of Student Affairs according to
its director Dottie Lebo.
"All the applications look

superb," Lebo commented.
"Everyone who applied is
qualified," she added.
The applications will be

reviewed by a committee
consisting of two present
housemasters Head Resident
Counselor Robert Serena his
assistant, Harry Hirsch, Margaret
Fuchs of the Counseling and
Psychiatric Service, Housing
Director Peter Heist, and Lebo.
The panel will read the

applications and evaluate them
individually, attempting to

ascertain the applicant's
individual attributes, according
to Lebo.
The committee will select a list

of finalists who will be notified
of their. status by March 15.
Interviews with them will take
place during the week after the
end of the Spring vacation.

Combination
"We look for i combination of

things," explained Lebo. "We
discuss the interviews and try to
evaluate the applicants responses.
We always try to come to an
objective group decision," she
continued.
"The interviewing is a very

uniform process. All the
applicants will have an equal
chance," she added.

"The committee spent time
drawing up a job description of
exactly what the position
entailed. We did a thorough job,
getting advice from the present
housemasters and from Colonel
Serena," she said.
Dean of Students Robert

Fitzpatrick, who makes the final
appointments, commented that
"the committee does all the
work."
"They submit to me the

finalists along with their
recommendations and I make the
final decision," he added.
"The committee itself will

conduct all the interviews and
the evaluations and give me
information for the final
appointments," he explained.

businesses to persuade them to
accept a foreign trainee. For
every opening for an internship a
local committee receives, it can
submit an application for one of
its students to work abroad.

For a Hopkins student to go
abroad he should work for one
year on the local committee,"
Ogilvie said "It takes at least a
year before you can find out
what it's all about," stated
Ogilvie.

Because of this there are only
two applicants this year — Ogilvie
and Monica Eiseman. They are
the only ones left from 1...st year
who are still interested in
AIESEC.
AIESEC, founded right after

W. W. II, started in 1965 at
Hopkins and Goucher although
it has died out at Goucher. It's
hard to keep this type of
organization going because "it's
like trying to run a business with
turnover every year," remarked
Ogilvie.

Currently there are 12 core
members in the organization.
Most of them are International
Relations majors, but Ogilvie
stressed, "We welcome with open
arms Economics majors because
it's a business organization."

Function
The first function of AIESEC

is to solicit job opportunities.
Companies then specify the type
of student they want by
nationality, experience and type
of job such as accounting
marketing or data processing.
AIESEC at Hopkins has already
raised jobs with five companies.

These internships last from 8
weeks to 18 months.
Competition for jobs in the U.S.
is very high. Foreign students
must have had 2 previous

AIESEC internships before
coming to this country.

Reception is the second
function of AIESEC. "It's not
just a matter of finding a job for
a student, you have to take care
of him when he gets here,"
Ogilvie commented.

Reception includes greeting
the student, providing social
activity, orienting him to the
American way of life, and

. possibly the most important
according to Ogilvie
coordinating, the social activity
between local students. foreign
students and businessmen.

Social Events
'You get to talk to

businessmen and get to realize
they're human. It breaks down
suspicions of the corporate
world," he-stated.
AIESEC is planning many

social events for this year such as
trips to Washington and
Columbia, picnics, going to the
theatre, and parties with the
International students.
AIESEC meets every

Wednesday, 7:00 p.m. at the
Student Activities Center and the
meetings are "open to anyone
who wants to join," stressed
Ogilvie. "Meeting the foreign
students is really fantastic."

There are other advantages
too. There is a "good deal besides
going abroad. A lot of students
are getting involved in a really
productive student activity and
engaging in social actions with
foreign students." mentioned
Ogilvie.
He also added that "business

contacts never hurt when you're
looking for a job. You can get
confidence in talking to
businessmen t- you learn how to
sell yourself."
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Three trustee candidates air their views on questions
TRUSTEE, from page 16

undergraduate situation at Hopkins. First
of all, it's important to observe that no
Trustee is supposed to serve a particular
or individual constituency. It's not
realistic to expect the Young Trustee for
example just to be the representative of
the interests of the undergraduates for
example as an Alumni member for the
Board doesn't just represent the interests
of the Alumni. However you can look at
undergraduate education and the position
of the undergraduate at Hopkins as being
the real backbone of the University,
really its reason for existing, and that

most of the other parts of the University
really only exist because of the presence
,of the undergraduates Whether its
research or undergraduate tuition enable
money to pay the salaries of those who
don't participate with the undergraduates
and have a direct bearing on
undergraduates. The Board cannot effect
the hiring and firing of professors but the
Board can influence how money is raised
and delegated for use by undergraduates
for undergraduate education, Univercif,,

housing or facilities like the Union or the
Library. I think the Board has some
influence to use there. Another thing that
the Board can take up I feel is the whole
idea of fiscal responsibility in the
University where the Board is responsibile
financially for the University at the same
time I think the Board should approach
the same level of excellence that
theoretically is pursued on an educational
level with the way the University is
financed. What I mean is looking at
holdings in the University's portfolio and
seeing if different companies in the

building of the student union we'll have
more of one. The Board of Trustees with
its raw decision making and economic
portfolio have policies that we think or
the Board of Trustees think or the
University community as a whole would
think are contrary with ideals that we
hold. I'm not that familiar with the state
of the University's portfolio at present
hypothetically it was a company within
the portfolio that exercised
discrimination in hiring and firing of
employees or some practice that we

Jon

found we couldn't agree with. I'd like to
see that company no longer be on the
portfolio. I think we have a good
combination of people on the Board that
have an awareness of social issues and also
have an expertise in financial areas .that
this can be accomplished without such
things as sacrificing good financial
standing or money for things like
undergraduate education.

Janet Schwartz One thing that I feel is
strongly lacking at Hopkins is a campus
spirit or a campus life. Perhaps with the

Tiqem

power can affect campus activities and if
I was involved I'd like to see a more
active campus life at Hopkins. Another
thing I'd like to see would be a greater
representation on the campus of the
many minorities we have here: women
blacks, international students, etc. They
need a representative voice somewhere
and Hopkins should be as receptive to
this as any other institution. Many of the
Hopkins courses tend to be quite
theoretical and very lacking in the sense. I
would like to see something set up
whereby the students would come into
contact with doctors or other
professionals who could give them the
practical viewpoint as well. Being a
commuter, I'd also like to see the parking
situation alleviate somewhat.

Question: What do you think is—the
main 'Action of the Board of Tmstees?
Janet Schwartz: The main purpose of

the Board of Trustees is as a
governing body planning projects that
concern the university in the academic
and financial realms. They raise the funds
and manage the funds required to run the
university. They are responsible for
running the university and looking
forward to its future and keeping it
modern and in date. I know what the
Board of Trustees shouldn't do with this
campus. They should never interfere with
an academic activity on campus and they
should never interfere with any student
activity. Their main function is, first of
all, to make sure that the campus is
financially solvent and second to
implement and perhaps initiate policies
that the campus body wants to
undertake. They should have no say'
whatsoever in governing campus life.
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YOU KNOW

HO W IT FEELS

YOU CAN HELP

BE PART OF

ORIENTATION

'74

Meeting
Thursday, March 14

7:00 pm

Freshman Dorm
Social Lounge

Contact Sue Matson
Box 345
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Work-study wages and hours may increase
By MICHAEL MANES

Students participating in the
work-study program may soon

have both their wages and
hours available for work
extended, due te an unexpected
"surplus" of federally granted
money for the program.
The number of hours a student

may work under the program
may be raised from twelve to
eighteen, while the wages in some
cases may be increased by as
much as 50 cents per hour.
"Although there is no

anticipation of raising the
minimum student wage, we will

discuss this in the late spring to
early summer," said Larry

- Denton, assistant to Dr. George
Benton, Homewood
Vice-President.

If the surplus of the federally
granted money was not used,
there would be a "possibility the
government would not offer as
much money for the program
next year, since there was no
incentive to use all the money.
By purposely using up all the
money, the university would
avoid such a situation.
"The extra money can have far-

reaching effects, and we are

attempting now to take the
money and use it so we won't
hurt any students who depend
on the money," said C. Wayne
Hood, Associate Director of
Financial Aid.
"In some special cases we may

be able to raise the wages by as
much as fifty cents per hour.
Any student who is able to show
a need for financial aid is eligible
to participate in the work-study
program," Hood added.
Any final approval for the

modification, however, will come
. from Benton's office.

Basically, the federal

Cash transfer to help Saga
By PATRICE GALLAGHER

and ALAN HIRSCH
Because of rapidly spiraling

food costs, the University. has
agreed to make a cash transfer
for an unspecified amount to the
Hopkins campus food service,
Saga Foods.
"Saga has been losing money

this year — a substantial
amount," said Dean of Students
Robert Fitzpatrick.

Fitzpatrick cited the fact that
food prices rose very fast
between the time that the

contract with the University was
signed and the actual
implementation of the food
service as the main reason for

Saga's losses.
"A substantial cash transfer to

Saga to iingiAae fooiquality has
been agreed' upon," said the
Dean.
"We tie ourselves into one rate

for the good plan [for the entire

year]" stated Tom Tanglos Saga
food manager at Hopkins. When
the prices of foods go up, the

food service is in trouble,
continued Tanglos.

According to Fitzpatrick, Saga
has been forced to respond to
rising costs by cutting back in
food quality.

"It's been a bit, rough lately,"
said Fitzpatrick of the food
quality.
"After the start up problems,

the food was pretty good —
probably the best in the country
[of college food serVices],"
rem. arked Fitzpatrick. "But in
the last few weeks. I think Saga
has cut back too far." he added.

Because of the cash payments,
Fitzpatrick predicted "radical
improvements" in the food
quality.
The food cutbacks due to

inflation have prompted students
to express their dissatisfaction.
Tanglos explained.
"We've been getting feedback

from students. They want fresh
fruits, heavier entrees, and more
roast beef and steak," Tanglos
commented.

•

Office of The Chaplain

Sunday Experience

Sunday, March 10, 1974 11:00 am

c ENERGY : THE TREACHEROUS SERVANT

Dr. Charles ReVelle
associate professor of geography and

environmental engineering

II
Clipper Room of Shriver Hall

All are welcome

MIME MIMI NOM =INN MIMI NONNI

,\
&J.

SIGMA NU

ESCORT SERVICE

Hutzler Reading Room

Sunday—Thursday

8:30 pm — 1 am-

.566-3300 ext. 344

The University is currently
negotiating next year's food
service contract with Saga.
"There's no way that there won't
be a substantial increase next
year," Fitzpatrick revealed.
Specifics of the increase will
probably be revealed late next
week.

Fitzpatrick mentioned that "a
very, very substantial increase
was requested" by Saga. Though
the University will undoubtedly
try to bring the contract total
down, Fitzpatrick disclosed that
he doesn't want to sabotage the
food plan by striking so good of
a bargain with Saga that there is
little chance for them to make a
profit next year.

Fitzpatrick stated earlier in the
year that in order to obtain
decent food service, "we want
Saga to make a profit."

government sponsors 80 percent
of the money for the student
wages, while the department
which sponsors the job for the
student contributes 20 percent of
the money.
"The process for using the

money, however, is not simple.
First we have to find the student
who demonstrates a true need for
the money. Then we have to find
jobs for them, and finally, we
have to eliminate those students
who do not want to work at a
job on campus," said Denton.

Although Denton claimed that
the 20 percent that the
departments musi contribute is
"no problem" in raising the
student wages, the wage increase
is thus not completely up to
Benton's office.
"We will try to ..raise the

salaries, but this is a completely
voluntary action, and is not just
up to us. Our main concern will
be to find the students who can
be in the program, and increase
the working hours available from
twelve to eighteen each week,"
Denton added.
"This sort of readjustment is

not unique since the status of the
work-study program is made
known every year at about this
time. A few years ago we had the
exact opposite happen, we found
that we were going to overspend
he federal grant. Therefore, we
lad to cut back the number of
tours a student could work.
rhus, each year we have to make
in evaluation and sort of 'play
games' with the situation, since
the fiscal year ends on June
30th" said Denton.

DISCOUNT RECORDS & TAPES

We invite you to browse in the pleasant atmosphere of a store
that offers the finest selection of classics, rock, blues, jazz and
international music.

THE ROTUNDA
711 W 40th St
366-1250

Hopkins students, new,
and old eat at:

pecora's
resturant

3320 Greemnount Ave.

phone:
839-3831

pizza pies
spaghetti

carry-out
service

for the Finest Italian
Food in town

THE CATHOLIC COMMUNITY ON CAMPUS

special service using drama

in the Liturgy

SUNDAY, March 10

10:30 am SHAFFER HALL

Liturgies for Lent
Monday through Friday

12:05 pm Maryland 226

SUMMER WORK

Procter & Gamble -

personal interviews with

undergraduates on March

11. Students in Electrical

Engineering, Engineering

Sciences, Mechanics & Ma-

terial Sciences & Opera-

tions Research will be in-

terviewed.

See Ruth Read in
161 Garland Hall
to schedule an
appointment.

,-.0111111s !MOW 44111.1111

SUMMER EMPLOYMENT

EASTMAN KODAK

IN ROCHESTER'

NEW YORK'

Must be current Juniors or Sen-
iors or at any level of Graduate
Study. Must have leadership
qualities, and acceptable GPA.
Openings in Engineering, Chem-
istryy, Physics, and Economic
Statistisc & Planning. Salary
competitive to level of educa-
tion; Travel expenses shared.

WITH

STUDENT

EMPLOYMENT

SERVIC E

11111111110- 11111111
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SUMMER EMPLOYMENT

GUIDE

National listing of National

Parks, Summer camps, Re-

'sorts, Career training pro-

grams, Summer theaters,

Overseas employment, Fed-
eral age.cies, and Service

opportunities.

STUDENT EMPLOYMENT

SERVICE

160 GARLAND HALL
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PERSONA

starring Bibi Andersson & Liv Ullmann

Sat, March 9 Mergenthaler 111

Sun, March 10 Shriver Hall

7:30 & 9:30 pm $1

PERSONA

1967, Black and White, 81 min.;
Swedish, with English titles

Screenplay: Ingmar Bergman
Photography: Sven Nykvist-
Cast: Bibi Andersson, Liv Ullmann,
Gunnar Bjornstrand

Awards: National Society of Film Critics:
Best Picture, Best Director,
Best Actress (Bibi Andersson)
Swedish Film Institute: Best Picture,
Best Actress (Bibi Andersson)

Elizabeth, a renowned stage actress
(Liv Ullmann). suffers a nervous
breakdown and loses the ability to speak.
She is sent to an isolated coastal spot,
where she is to be cared for by a
nurse-companion, Alma (Bibi Andersson).
An odd mechanism of mutual
identification is set off, and the actress
comes to rely on the nurse for moral
sustenance, a need which becomes
almost physical.

PERSONA expresses a sense of visual,
moral, and spiritual ambiguity with an
intensity and completeness heretofore
unseen in Bergman's work. The dramatic
focus is on only two characters, so that
when the breakdown of normal
experience occurs, it is one of such
totality that it leaves open no
possibility for the resolution of the
questions it raises.

"Anyone who has seen PERSONA will
understand at once when I salute it as one
of the most courageous films ever
made. Bergman draws the spectator into
the film, demanding total emotional
involvement. PERSONA marks not only a
new phase in his development but a new
extension of his genius, a further
dimension. He has been able through his
courage and intelligence to convert a
private anguish into a universal witness,
while remaining intensely human. For
all the anguish and the sense of deep
hurt, there is a marvelously sensitive
feeling, at once dynamic and
compassionate, for human potentialities,
for the development of consciousness."
—Robin Wood, Ingmar Bergman

A Sunday Afternoon of Jazz
and Blues

FREE

Beat Salad
Gene Galbraith

The Tom Fury Blues Band

Shriver Hall

March 10

1:00 pm

Flying Monkey.
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in the Little Theatre of Levering Hall
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The entire Hopkins community is invited to participate

in this insanity. This means : undergrads, grads, /

faculty 06 administration. No previous theatrical

experience required.

HERE. . . Toto, Too!

************************
*

))

Juggle the books.
Set fire to the factory.

* 
Supply women for the clients.
Harry Stoner will do anything to

* 
* 

get one more season.

'SAVE THE TIGER"
Friday, March 8 Shriver

* Saturday, March 9 Shaffer 3

7:30 10 $1

*******1c*****************
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Back before the days of streaking there was . .

streak

It was after all, only a matter of time until the latest

collegiate craze to sweep the nation hit the Hopkins

campus. Far less threatening than a takeover of campus

buildings, much less dangerous than the kidnapping of a

fraternity brother and now an officially certified.

phenomenon by virtue of fts ,mention on Walter

Cronkite's CBS Evening News, streaking 'appears to be

here to stay, for a while at least.

The phenomenon certainly has a lot of potential
Streak-ins, streak marches, streaks for peace or even
streaks to move the add-drop date back two' weeks could
easily deluge the campus, and give the campus cops
something to do chasing down the offenders, although
what would happen if they actually caught a streaker
re mains obscure. University officials would certainly
become hard pressed to find a rule that prohibits the
naked runs, and would be deluged with cases for its new
disciplinary system, if they should ever find an injunction
against the practice.

Everything considered, the practice appears to have its
merits. It's cheap, it's safe, no one gets hurt and no one
except the repressed is offended. In a world populated by
too many people with too' little gas, bread, money and
jobs, a few college kids moving from swallowing goldfish
to running around with no clothes on certainly provides a
harmless diversion. If the imaginative type who backed
off his declared intention of an impeachment streak-in at
the White House is still looking for a cause, he might
consider moving his show to his local gas station to
entertain the long lines of customers. He'll certainly have
an audience, which is the point of the exercise anyway.

By MARC DUVOISIN
So we came to Hopkins as

unique products of the American
culture, expecting to set the
academic world on its ear at the
slightest provocation and expected
to contribute something very
special to the educational
experience, to .
The days of student activism,

tlim special .sra which lasted from
1967 to 1970, are over. At Brown
University the wheels of
innovations .have come to a
grinding halt, at activist feeding
grounds like Antioch and Brandeis
the salient liberalism- has faded,
and college has been stripped of its
enchanted connotations as a time
of emotional and mental expansion
and a place populated by ebullient
and inquisitive young folks.
College students were an
insuperable bunch, so we thought
back in those days when we were
taking PSATs and biting our
fingernails over National Honor
Society selections; an elegant,
progressive crowd. But those days
are past and we now come to the
delayed cognizance that college life
is not now, and perhaps never was,
free from the artifices of society.

This epilogue to a period of
unrivaled protest centers around
the administrators and the
students, the obvious principals
since the faculty members
themselves usually remain extrinsic
in such disagreements. Faculties
indeed have become increasingly
removed from the student rights
scene, probably because they feel
intimidated by the abrupt violence
which accompanied student
activism in its heyday. As we all
know, college professors were
frequently chased from their
offices by SDS members; indeed
our own Dr. Orest Ranum, History
Department Chairman and a star of
sorts in Hopkins humanities, was
captured in a now famous
photograph taken at Columbia
University in 1968 which showed
him being unceremoniously evicted
from his ground floor office. This
sort of thing is disturbing to
academic types and they are, no
doubt, terrified by any poi-tents of
its recurrence. Hence, an
ait,t,o, ait.nit LULL UU LUG

oat t.o
- 

Irvre.eed, a

administrative fiat, a hesitant yet
ominous trend toward
independence in policy making. In
a sense, the deans are trying to
slowly regain the territory they so
swiftly lost just a few years ago.

Demolish
Administrators have regained

their confidence. Witness Dean
Suskind, who attempted to
demolish the Hopkins first
semester pass/fail policy quickly
and covertly, as if perhaps the
students. wouldn't notice. Witness
department chairmen who are able
to defecate systematically upon
the Hopkins undergraduate, their
scandalous neglect checked by
only a handful of the concerned.
And our only exponent of student
concerns is a paranoid Student

' Council President who sees
conspiracy in the eyes of every
passerby, an executive plagued by
phantasmes and boogeymen.

Notion
  z 1 1 .111 V 17 IUC.13 CICS 51204.1/a

Activist David Fales at a good ol' fashioned student political rally

elicit a reaction of outrage from
the disabused student. Witness
Suskind's proposal to withdraw
credits for intersession courses.
Isn't that just a bit unfair, lovely
dean? Since Hopkins indulges in
the academic games as
wholeheartedly as any institution,
requiring undergraduates to have a
certain number of credits before
they are granted a degree and
forcing them to pay exorbitant
prices for every moment that they
remain, it is utterly unethical to
deprive them of legitimate credits
gained during an intersession
period which they paid for.
Suskind's feeble attempts to
negotiate such. administrative
abortions constitute, their results
notwithstanding, a flagrant insult
to the undergraduate, a slap in the
face the likes of which would not
have been tolerated several years
ago.

produces a synthesis which lacks
the elan we envisioned from the
bowels of our high school guidance
offices. In retrospect, Suskind's
attempt to rescind the pass/fail
option probably stemmed from a
personal feeling that such a policy
was an unwanted remnant, a
leftover from the late 1960's. from
a time when students really cared.

Is it that students really don't
care anymore or is it just that
Hopkins manages to recruit an
exceptionally conservative crew?
Perhaps a bit of each. Remember
that during the period of SDS
mayhem and florid student
activism, Hopkins was a peaceful
place. Certainly there is no policy
towards exclusion of the feisty,
demonstrative sort — Hopkins
wants an applicant to be articulate,
but not articulate enough to cost
the university a building or two.
Then again, the nature of what

Incompetent deans, a student nopiuns otters attracts tnose ot a
at 1.e.st aami tteaVy v:.Te-prcAessiortal bent, a bunch
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letters to the editor

Bad Taste
To the editor:
The public display of displeasure

with the recent freshman
chemistry test was the most
nauseating display of bad taste that
we have witness in three years at
JHU.

Hanging Dr. Gryder in effigy in
the Freshman Quad is a blatant
attack on a personality and NOT a
situation (or a poor test, if it was
that). Constructive criticism has a
high value at JHU• this action was
assinine -
Of all the personalities on

campus to attack, Dr. Gryder has
to rate among the poorest choice
for a freshman, or a pre-med. Dr.
Gryder is one of the most active
supporters of undergraduate
education and teaching on campus.

If one test (the first that counts
for would-be throats) does this to
somebody — they should consider
their alternatives for the next 3
years.

John Tetzlaff
Ralph Jozefowicz

Resignation

Open Letter to Student Body:
I have decided to step down as

Chairman of 3400 On Stage. It is
hard for me to give up working for
the Fair that I feel so personally
involved with. My reasons are most
unpolitical — I simply have too
much work to do for courses and a
Senior Thesis to allow me to put in
the 25-30 hours per week that I
have been putting in up to now.

I am not resigning from the
chairmanship without leaving in
my place someone who I believe
can do an excellent job in bringing
the Fair to a successful reality this
April. Susan Blum has been the
Publicity Chairman for the Fair
Board up to now; she will be
taking my place as head of the Fair
Board as of this week. I will of
course be advising her and filling

her in on all the projects left to be
completed.

I am proud of the job that I
have done so far on the Fair. I
believe I'm leaving Susan with a
good organization and plans for a
very exciting Fair. I'm just sorry
that I will not be able to bring the
Fair into being as I had always
hoped.

Amy J. Levin

Image
To the editor:

Andy Savitz should spend less
time dealing with illusions of
persecution and more time
improving his wit if he is worried
about his image in the
News-Letter. Mark Duvoisin's
article was an insightful analysis of
the Savitz style. The President's
"rebuttal" merely re-enforced
Duvoisin's insights. The only real
point that the President made in
his article was his analysis of
present SC activities.
"We. ..threaten and sometimes
demand" are mild words. however,
for the pretentious rhetoric which
has been characteristic of the
President. Perhaps the dissolution
of the Student Council is advisable.
According to Savitz, it's
replacement (Office of Chronic
Complaints) is the organization
best suited to its function.

Given the chance, the campus
might do quite well without the
trite and hackneyed Savitzian wit
that anyone who ever received
Student Council reports knows so
well. I encourage his replacement.

Should he use this student's
opinion to again compare himself
to Haldeman and Mitchell, I
content that "the lord of
Olympus" flatters himself. He
hasn't reached the big time yet.

R. B. Hill

Omission

the Student Council Health
Services Committee, myself
included, found ourselves omitted
in the Hoffman-Colmers article on
the Homewood Committees in
your March 1 issue. It is peculiar
that Messrs. Hoffman and Colmers
professing to be "insiders" should
make such an error. Nevertheless.
we feel that we are no less
deserving of mention than either
the parking or food committees,
despite our questionable record of
public activity at this time.
We have, in the course of this

year's tenure, at least attempted to
foster an attitude of cooperation
and objective self-examination
among the members of the staff of
the Brown Infirmary and that is no
easy task, considering the
backgrounds of those involved in
the committee's affairs. We are
working very hard on plans to
foster cooperation between the
various segments of the university
community and promote an
atmosphere conducive to good
health.

We plan ,to attempt an
expansion of health services, if
deemed necessary by the student
body and administration and a
more extensive campaign to
enlighten students about the types
of care available and who can
benefit from these possibilities.

That the least in OUI programs is
a plan for the implementation of a
new and more comprehensive
insurance plan to be accompanied
by a fully detailed brochure
explaining the policy and
containing information on the
Health and Psychological Services.
Our somewhat limited medical

background leaves the power of
judging the professional
competency of the staffs an issue
which is beyond our realm, but we
with the full cooperation of the
two staffs intend to do everything
in our power to provide the
student body with the best
professional care possible. BY the
same token, we adn the staff are
fully open to complaints and
suggestions at your most

convenient opportunity.
In short, all we have done is set

objectives for ourselves and we are
speedily moving along a course to
see that they are met. How and
when these objectives are met
completely depends upon the
willingness of the student body to
take advantage of our committee's
existence and use it to their best
advantage. It may have been a
mere oversight on the part of
Messrs. Colmers and Hoffman to
omit us from their article, but we
sincerely hope you become aware
of our existence, and our
willingness to serve the Hopkins
Community in the cause of
Student Health.

Charles Henderson II

Attention Rock music fans-

former oldie-goldie station WITH

104 FM announces a new series

of late night concerts recorded in

England as part of a new trend

by that station. Check your pa-

per for exact times.

school admissions than with
presenting counterproposals to
reactionary administrators. But
what lingers is the realization that
college students, as a nationwide
group, have become less concerned
with their own rights, with the
actions of college officials, and,
with the whole concept of
pursuing one's education beyond
the boundaries of weekly lectures
and lengthy syllabi. As such, the
college experience per se has been
divested of its aura, of its extensive
reputation as a melting pot of
in from varied
geographic and ideological
backgrounds. The college
experience has become somewhat
mediocre.
This mediocrity is nowhere

more evident than on Homewood
campus which the majority of the
Hopkins student body reaches by
way of the Garden State Parkway
or New Jersey Turnpike, each the
bastard offspring of 'mediocre
urban planning. In short, we were
wafted into this humid,
quasi-suburlian institution with

capable'
rexpectations than it isle. 

of fulfilling. The magic
nimbus of student activism is gone
and the administrators, the faculty,
and the students themselves all had
a hand in it.

Yet the functioning intellectual

must ask himself where the vision
went, where the promises of

1967-70 have been cached?
Perhaps it is significant that the era
of student activism died at the
same time as the peace movement
was launched into national
prominence. For President Nixon,
at that time, made it possible for a
wide spectrum of the nation's
populace to favor peace — indeed
he rendered the idea palatable to
the silent majority from which
sprang hideous aph6risms such as:
"Peace with Honor," and
"Negotiation not Surrender."
Hence, the activist movement lost
its unique edge, its special air;
indeed a symptom of its death. We
open our eyes now on an era in
which the person like Nan Bailey,
an undergraduate women's rights
activist at Brown University, is the
exception not the rule.

In short we are disappointed,
deprived as we are of the vision,
robbed of the wherewithal to exert
that cherished influence upon our

One must wonder if ever there was
a true era of student concern, or it
the SDS factions and individual
Brandeis rebels were merely the
prominent edges of an iceberg
which really wasn't that big.

Perhaps there was a time when
colleges were governed by
administrators who loved them,
who had vested moral interests in
the school's well being and who
lived vicariously through the
fruitful experience of the
undergraduate. But these days
were clearly long ago, even farther
back in time than the days when at
least the students exhibited
sufficient concern to keep their
school moving in the right
direction.

I sense that this feeling is clearly
gone, and the vacuous structure
which remains, along with the
attitudes of the administrators and
the ensuing reactions of the
student body, translate the

the relativeexperience.die9emg6pe7 7i enoreastgsi 00, 

With
, perehaps we are

of the university
the promise of

emptier than before.
This mediocrity avoids only an

obscure corner of Gilman Hall
where resides a picture of the
school's founding father, Johns
Hopkins, whose vision of a
consummate educational
experience has somehow failed to
reach beyond the grave and across
several generations.
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To the editor:
It was with a reasonable amount

of concern that the members of

'THERE WILL BE NO RECESSION. THERE WILL BE NO RECESSION.

THERE WILL BE NO RECESSION. THERE WILL BE NO RECESSION . .
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A Series of

March 5

March 12

April 2

April 9

The Housing Office Presents:

PEYTON PLACE
or

Housing at Hopkins

Seminars for the House.- Hunting Initiate.

Feeling safe where you live
7:30 pm Clipper Room

University Housing

7:30 pm Social Lounge

The communities of Greater Homewood
7:30 pm Clipper Room

Tenant's rights 7:30 pm
Garrett Room

DON'T MISS THEM

1
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WHAT IS A JEW?

"WHAT IS A JEW? This question is not at all so odd as it seems.
Let, us see what kind of peculiar creature the Jew is, which all the
rulers and all nations have together and separately abused and molest-

l ed, oppressed and persecuted, trampled and butchered, burned and
hanged - and in spite of all this is yet alive! What is a Jew, who has
never allowed himself to be led astray by all the earthly possessions
which his oppressors and persecutors constantly offered him in order
that he should change his faith and forsake his own Jewish religion?
-The Jew is that sacred being who has brought down from heaven

the everlasting fire, and illumined with it the entire world. He is the
religious source, spring and fountain out of which all the rest of the
peoples have drawn their belief's and their religions.
.̀The Jew is the pioneer of liberty. Even in those olden days. when

.the people were divided into but two distinct classes, slaves and mas-
ters - even so long ago had the law of Moses prohibited the practice
of keeping a person in bondage for more than six years.
"The Jew is the pioneer of civilization. ignorance was condemned

in olden, Palestine more even than it is today in civilized Europe.
Moreover, in those wild and barbarous days, when neither life nor the
death of anyone counted for anything at all, Rabbi Akiba did not
refrain from expressing himself openly against capital punishment. a
practice which is recognized today as a highly civilized way of pun-

ishment.
"The Jew is the emblem of civil and religious toleration. 'Love the

stranger and the. sojourner', Moses commands, 'because you have
been strangers in the land of Egypt.' And this was said in those re-
mote and savage times when the principal ambition of the races and
nations consisted in crushing and enslaving one another. As concerns
religious toleration, the Jewish faith is not only far from the mission-
ary spirit of converting people of other denominations, but on the
contrary the Talmud commands the Rabbis to inform and explain to
everyone who willingly comes to accept the Jewish religion, all the
difficulties involved in its acceptance, and to point out to the would-
-be proselyte that the righteous of all nations have a share in immor-
tality. Of such a lofty and ideal religious toleration not even the mor-
alists of our present day can boast;
"The Jew is the emblem of eternity. He whom neither slaughter

nor torture of thousands of years could destroy, he whom neither
fire nor sword nor inquisition was able to wipe off from the face of
the earth, he who was the first to produce the oracles of God, he who
has been for so long the guardian of prophecy. and who transmitted
it to the rest of the world - such a nation cannot be destroyed. The
Jew is everlasting as is eternity itself "

Leo Tolstoy

Nrir 1171't$ M.; 14zu :172$ ."17,1*; r1 71'41$rn 67n

rtrr ,-17") rlyp fft71 nts,„Xlri

Address requests to NewsLetter, Box 1230, The Johns Hopkins University, Baltim&e, Maryland, 21218.Copies printed on parchment-
-like paper available from the School of Bereshith on request- no charge. All requests will be forwarded to the School of Berseshith.
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STUDENT COUNCIL ELECTIONS FOR :

S.C. PRESIDENT

VICE — PRESIDENT

TREASURER

SECRETARY

Candidates for these offices must submit petitions, stating name, class and position

sought with 100 undergraduate signatures ( with I D numbers) by

4 pm, March 20, 1974.

Submit to Mrs. Lapointe, Student Activities Office, Levering Hall.

ELECTIONS — APRIL 3,4,5, (Primary)

APRIL 10,11,12 (General)

Voting in Gilman Hall, Library & Dorm Cafeteria

am.111111•11111! 
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ONCE AGAIN

At the GRAD CLUB

(34 th & Charles, McCoy Hall)

presents

Kathy Pierson & Steve Snider

FREE Coffee House

Friday, March 8

-••••4.4**.**-**

Gasque & Brunicardi
Saturday, March 9

cover charge
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FRIDAY' MARCH 8TH
Clowns
Two clowns from Ringling

Bors. Circus, Mime Act &
answering questions, Steps of
Levering Hall, 1:00 p.m. FREE.
Union Governing Board

Movies
"Save the Tiger", Shriver Hall,

7:30 p.m. & 10:00 p.m., S1.00,

calendar
Women in China Gasque & Brunicardi, Grad Drama WEDNESDAY, MARCH 13THPot Luck Supper & Talk by Club, 9:00 p.m., $ .50 "Don Juan in Hell", by G. B.Maud Russell, Unitarian Church, Shaw, Barn, 8:30 p.m., Gen. Lecture5.14 N. Charles, 6:30 p.m.. Adm. Dance Adm. $3.50/$1.75 Students James W. Rouse, Chariman of1 dish of food or S1.50, Greaser Mixer, Great Hall, the B. 0. T. of the Rouse Corp.U.S.-China Peoples Friendship 9:00 p.m., S .50. Juniors Free Movie (Developers of Columbia, Md.),Assn. 

"Persona", Shriver Hall, 7:30 12:00 noon, Garrett Room, MSE
Sports & 10:00 p.m., $1.00, Chaplains Library, Office of Special Events
lacrosse Scrimmage. Hopkins Office

v. Maryland Lax Club, 1:30 p.m.
SATURDAY, MARCH 9TH

Student Council Film Series Bus Trip to D.C.
Movies Leave Levering (ci 9:00 a.m.,"The Jackel of Naheutoro", "Save the Tiger". Shaffer 3. Arrive D. C. e 10:00 a.m., LeaveGarrett Room, MSE Library, 7:30 & 10:00 p.m.. S1.00. D.C. e 6:00 p.m., Arrive8:00 p.m., S 2 . 5 0 Gen. Student Council Film Series Levering e 7:00 p.m.,Adm./S1.00 Students, Latin International Students &American Film Festival "Persona", Merganthaler 11. AIESEC
7:30 & 10:00 p.m.. S1.00.

Party, Chaplain's Office
Live Band and Refreshments,

Clipper Room, Shriver Hall after "Vidas Secas", Garrett Room, SUNDAY, MARCH 10TH
1st show of "Save the Tiger", MSE Library. 8:00 p.m.. Gen.
FREE, Student Council Social Adm. S2.50/S1.00 Students. Music

Latin American Film Festival Jazz & Blues, Beat Salad &Theater Gene Galbraith - the Toni Fury6 Original Student Plays, Little Theater Blues Band, Shriver Hall (outsideTheater, upstairs Levering, 8 6 Original Student Plays. Little if weather permits) 1:00 p.m.,p.m., FREE, Play Writing Theater Upstairs Levering. 8:00 Flying Monkee
Seminar - p.m.. FREE. Play Writing

Seminar Goucher-Hopkins Symphony,
"Don Juan in Hell", by G. B. Pops Concert, Goucher College,

Shaw, Barn, 8:30, $3.00 Gen "Don Juan in Hell", by G. B. Kraushaar Aud., 8:00 p.m.
Adm./$2.00 Student Shaw, Barn, 8:30 p.m., Gen.

Adm. S3.00/S2.00 Students Experience
Bus Trip Sunday Experience, Energy,
Bus to Islamic Center, Music The Treacherous Servant, Dr.

Washington, D. C., 11:00 a.m., Ars Antigua de Paris, Shriver Charles Revelle, Clipper Room,
$2.00 round trip, Chaplain's Hall, 8:00 p.m., Gen. Adm. Shriver Hall, 11:00 a.m.,
Office S3.50/$1.75 Students Chaplain's Office

MONDAY, MARCH 11TH

Meeting
Outdoors Club, 7:30 p.m.,

JHU Rooms, Levering

THURSDAY, MARCH 14TH

Lecture
Lecture Jerome Blum, "Russian
Carolyn Malone, U. Mass., Landed Elite", 4 p.m., Garrett

"Wells Cathedral", Ames 332, Room, MSE Library, Shouler
1:00 p.m., FREE, History of Art Lectures "74", History Dept.

*************************************************
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Informal student committee to testify for state aid
By MARC DUVOISIN

An informal committee
organized by freshman student
council representative John
Perrotta will travel to Annapolis
Wednesday to testify to the Ways
and Means Committee of the
Maryland House of Delegates in
favor of House Bill 1059 which
would grant Hopkins nearly $1
million in state aid next year and
almost $1.6 million annually, in
subsequent years.
The committee, which

operates "under the general
auspices of the Council's Issues

Committee," according to SC
President Andy Savitz, has
organized a corps of students
from Goucher College, Loyola
College, Notre Dame, and other
Maryland private colleges in
addition to Hopkins, to travel to
the Ways and Means Committee
hearing on March 13 at 1 p.m.
Perrotta has also scheduled a
similar trip on March 19 to
testify to the Maryland Senate in
favor of the bill.

President Muller has indicated
that he will testify to the
Maryland House committee

MR. BROWNS
636 N. Chester St.

Three blocks up Monument St. from the Johns

Hopkins Hospital

OPEN 7 DAYS FOOD & DRINK

Live entertainment nightly

Two banquet rooms upstairs

available free of charge

Fresh dough Pizzas
Subs - Sandwiches BEER

Mixed Drinks Full Bar Facilities

Phone 342-9411 for information or carry-out

located next to the Northeast: Market

HORNY BULLS LOVE
THE TASTE OF PING-PONG

BALLS,INHICH KEEPS
THE SCORE LOW.

The Montezuma Horny Bulk"
1 oz. Montezuma Tequila.
5 oz. CONCENTRATED ORANGE Montezuma
BREAKFAST DRINK. Over ice.

Its sensational, and that's no bull. TEQ_UILA.
1974. 80 Proof. Tequila. Barton Distillers Import Co New York, New York.

Come meet the Horny Bull:

at Eddie's Supermarket
5113 Roland Avenue

We have

Montezuma Tequila

concerning the bill which is
entitled "Higher Education —
Aid to Nonpublic Institutions."
Perrotta's committee will

conduct an open meeting today
in the student council office in
Levering Flail at 4 p.m. to discuss
the details of the planned
testimony. "Anyone interested
should attend," he said.

"We'll also discuss a possible
letter or postcard campaign
which will be intended to sway
the opinions of the Maryland
representatives," Perrotta
explained.

The committee has scheduled
the Union van for the March 19
excursion although no
transportation has been yet
arranged for the March 13 trip.

"We have a real sense of

mission about this," Perrotta
explained. "We intend to
represent not just Hopkins, but
all private Maryland cone es and

universities," he added.
Perrotta indicated that Special

Assistant to the President Ellery
Woodworth will attend today's
meetin?

Andrew Savitz

PLACEMENT BUREAU INTERVIEWS
The Placement Bureau arranges for representatives from business, industry, and government to inter-

view undergraduates and graduate students who are in their last year of study and are seeking full-

-time employment after graduation. Students who are interested in seeking employment with the fol-

lowing companies should come to the Placement Bureau, the Attic of Homewood House for addition-

al information and to schedule interviews.

Monday, March 11
Monumental Life Insurance Co.

Tuesday, March 12
Office of Regioanl Administration

, of National Banks
ITT Research Institute
Day & Zimmerman, Inc.

Wednesday, March 13
Federal Communications Commission
Hayes, Seay, Mattern & Mattern

Thursday, MArch 14
National Aeronautics & Space Admin
National Bureau of Standards
Women's Army Corps

Friday, March 15
Farmers Bank of the State of Delaware
Mutual Benefit Life-Palamar Assoc.

Monday, MArch 18
Burroughs Wellcome Co.

Tuesday, March 19
Norair Engineering Corp.
Navy Recruiting Office
ACTION

Wednesday, MArch 20
UARCO

ACTION
Thursday, MArch 21

Allegheny Power System
Gimbels
London Fog

Thursday, April 4
Magnovox

Becoming a physician is a tremendous
satisfaction.
Let us give you the job satisfaction
that should go with it.

Whether you're still in medical school with the
rigors of three to five years of graduate medical edu-
cation still to be faced, or are already a practicing
physician, it's our opinion that the Air Force can
offer both professional and personal satisfaction
hard to duplicate in civilian life.

An overstatement? Not if you consider the
specifics.

Take the problem of graduate medical educa-
tion. It's a period of your life the Air Force can make
considerably easier with comfortable salary and liv-
ing conditions.

Creature comforts aside, the Air Force offers
professional advantages. Besides receiving training
in your own specialty, you'd be in contact with
physicians in all of the medical specialties. You'll
function in an environment which is intellectually
stimulating and professionally challenging.

Not all physicians pursue post residency fellow-
ships. But if you are interested, the Air Force con-
ducts them both in-house and at civilian institutions.

The physician already in practice can look for-
ward to other things. If you want training in the
practice of the medicine of the future, you'll find it
in the Air Force. For example, there's emphasis on
group medicine and preventive medicine, and the
growing specialty of "family physician." Whatever
your interest, there are few specialties which are not
being practiced in today's Air Force.

The physician starting his practice in civilian
life has to take into account the cost of setting up an
office. The physician commencing his practice in

the Air Force does not. He finds his office established
for him. Supplies and equipment readily available.
He has many options available to hirn when treating
patients. For example, he can consult with Air Force
specialists. He also has referral to other Air Force
facilities via aeromedical evacuation. Last, but not
least, are the satisfactions that come with having
the opportunity for regular follow-ups, and a missed
appointment rate that is practically nil.

Whether you are already a physician, or soon to
become one, you might find it extremely interesting
to find out what the Air Force has to offer. We think
it could be a real eye-opener. If you'll mail in the cou-
pon, we'd be happy to send you detailed information.

rAir Farce Opportunities
P.O. Box AF
Peoria, 11_61614

C-CN -341

Please send me information on the Air Force Physician Pro-
gram. I understand there is no obliganon.

NameSex
.1.1ca.cPrIni,

Address 

City 

State  • Zip Phone

Soc Sec *  Date of Birth • 

Health Care at its best.
Air Force.
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Bloomsburg bursts Jays bubble
By BILL SCHOEFFLER

Bloomsburg State burst the
Blue Jay basketball bubble with a
78-63 battering in the Hopkins
NCAA cage play-off debut at
Widener College's Bernard
Schwartz Center in Chester, Pa.
Tuesday evening.
Emotionally drained from

their thrilling MAC championship
weekend .and suffering apparent
NCAA jitters. Hopkins rarely
settled down to their own
gamestyle against the Huskies.
The Blue Jays had only one day
to prepare for Bloomsburg, a
team they knew little about.

Not everyone connected with
the Blue Jays was unaware of
Bloomsburg State. The Huskies
last appeared in the NCAA
tourney when hometown hero
Gary Rupert captained the team
in 1963.

Showing no respect for their
former star or his players, the
Huskies wantonly stole the ball
from the Blue Jay backcourt to
score the first two buckets of the
game. The discouraging start did'
not phase Hopkins and they
came back to take a 12-8 lead
while Blc,omsburg suffered a
sequence of cold shooting and
poor rebounding.

Bill Jews batted away a shot
and Bobby Freedman proceeded
to put it home for the twelfth
Hopkins point. Freedman then
pickpocketed the oncoming
Bloomsburg guard and headed in
for an easy layup, only to have
the red-faced Huskie block the
shot from behind. This refired
the Pennsylvania five, and ghey
outscored the Jays 10-2 over the
next four minutes.
With turnovers and weak

shooting marring much of the
period, Hopkins and the Huskies
played evenly for the next several
minutes. Then disaster struck
while the game was tied at 24.
Freedman was called on a pair of
questionable offensive fouls and
had to sit .out the last five
minutes of the half.

Freedman's absence was felt
dearly, as Bloomsburg went on a
10-1 binge and held on for a
38-31 halftime advantage.
Two minutes after the second

half began, Freedman was
whistled on another miscue,
strategically forcing him to the
bench again. Nonetheless,
Hopkins managed to stay within
striking distance of the Huskies
through much of the half.
Midway through the period, the

Blue Jays reeled off an. 8-1 streak
to close the gap to one.
Hopkins missed out on a

chance to take the lead after a
Chuck LaBerge hook shot when
Paul Spence had the ball stolen
away. Although the Huskie lead
wavered around the three point
range for much of the next five
minutes, Bloomsburg seemed to
be in control. ,
As the clock ran down to the

four minutes mark, Bloomsburg
tightened their defense and
change to a deliberate game that
developed into the fabled North
Carolina four corners stall.
Flustered by the tactics, Hopkins
managed only two points at the
very end while the Huskies
pumped in 14 to seal the final
78-63 score.

Bloomsburg played the whole
game with ,6'8" center John
Willis, a recognized pro draft who
was in bed with the flu. Despite
missing him, the Huskies seemed
to have an extra man on the
court.
During the course of the

contest, Hopkins shot only ten
free throws while the Huskies
were awarded 27 charity tosses.
Also significant was the 55-35
rebound edge the Huskies

Blue Jay basketball wrap-up
The recently completed Blue

Jay basketball season featured
some of the best cage action ever
witnessed at Homewood. In
contrast to the not-so-distant
past, the Jays themselves, rather
than their opponents, provided
most of the excitement. Notable
achievements of the 1973-74
edition of Hopkins hoopsters
include the first Middle Atlantic
Conference regular-season title in
history, the first MAC Playoff
Championship, the winningest
season ever at 17-9 and the first
NCAA Playoff berth ever earned
by the Jays.
Coach Gary Rupert has

brought the Hopkins cagers a
long way since his arrival in the
fall of 1970. He encountered a
struggling program here that had
rarely tasted anything sweeter
than mediocrity. The best season
record prior to his arrival was
10-7 in 1940-41. That history
had, as a result, fed the student
apathy concerning the team's•
fortunes for a number of years.
Rupert's predecessor, Jim
Valvano, had recruited well in
the spring .of 1970, however,
leaving Rupert with the test of
maintaining the interest of the
rookies until they could join the
varsity squad. An excellent year
together on the freshman squad
helped galvanize the unit (while
Rupert suffered through a 9-14
campaign), and when the '71-'72
season began, talent of truly
varsity caliber began to dot the
roster.

Three seasons later, we see in
full perspective the tremendous
impact of this group on Hopkins
basketball. Five players remain
from the freshmen of 1970, all of
whom played their final game in
the Blue last Tuesday against
Bloomsburg State. Through their
perseverance, this quintet
witnessed the rise of Blue Jay

basketball from a 7-17 record
their sophomore year through a
pair of consecutive
record-smashing seasons.
Co-Captains Bobby Freedman

and John Rutter head the list of
seniors. The success of one
cannot be measured without
considering the contributions of
the other. Playing together in
every Hopkins game for three
years, they presented the most
deadly combination of guards in
the MAC: Rutter with his
knowledge of the game,
ball-handling wizardry and ability
to get his 5'9" frame inside to
crash the boards; Freedman with
his potent offensive skills and
slick passing. Between the two,
Coach Rupert could count on 21
points, eight rebounds and eight
assists in addition to their
leadership abilities. Rutter leaves
behind the career record for
assists (311), while Freedman,
who never ranked below third in
team scoring, broke Rutter's
season assist mark this year with
121. Both have excellent chances
to make the All-MAC team this
season.
Whether it's for

All-Tournament or All-America,
one is always inclined to seek out
the "name of Bill Jews. No one
player has ever been a more
dominant force for the Jays, and
the records he leaves behind are
sure to stand up for many
seasons to come. Only he,
Freedman and Gary Handleman
have broken the career
1,000-point mark at Homewood,
and Jews' 1234 tallies head the
list by almost 200. Included in
this barrage of buckets are the
525 points scored in '72-'72,
another Hopkins record, season
free throw percentage and field
goal standards, and a number of
remarkable games. Equally
important to the Jays were Bill's

contributions as a rebounder. All
Hopkins board marks are held by
the 6'7" leaper, including 825
career pulls. Better than 17.4
points and 11.6 rebounds per
game for three seasons will be a
tough act to follow, and it's
likely that ( oach Rupert will
have to distrib te these numbers
between several players in the
years to come.

Occasionally overlooked by
the fans but never by the team
members were the performances
of Chuck LaBerge and Doug
Campbell. Both made key
contributions to the Blue Jay
cause, either as starters or
reserves, and their unselfish
assistance in developing new
talent cannot be praised enough.
Rival coaches feared the
defensive skills of this duo as
much as any pair of established
stars in the MAC, and both were
noted for their ability to make
the "big play" at either end.

Bill Jews drives to
claimed while dominating
boards.

Sorry .Yvonne
Greg DeLong scored 14 points

to pace the Blue Jays in the
losing effort, with Freedman

the hoop against thelluskies
the adding 12 in the • twenty-two

minutes he played. Huskie
freshman Ron Radocha did the
most damage with 20 points and
16 rebounds to lead the field in
both areas.

Hopkins fencers
face title defenders

By GEORGE SKEGAS
With high hopes of improving

their 1973 third place
performance, the Blue Jay
fencers will travel to South
Orange, N. J. for the North
Atlantic Conference
Championships this weekend.
Seton Hall, the de-fending
champion and host school this
year, will be the Jays' ,strongest
opponent.
On paper, Hopkins and Seton

Hall are considered equally
balanced. However, the Blue Jay
swordsmen defeated them in a
very close 14-13 dual meet earlier
this year. ,A 5-4 bout decided the
contest as the Jays bounced back
from an early 12-8 deficit.,

At the tournament, two men
will fence in each weapon for
each school. The top fencers of.
each squad will fence in one
pool, while the number two men
will form the other pool in each
weapon.

Hopkins appears to be the
forerunner in the sabre and epee
team title races. The Blue Jays
are expecting to retain their sabre

team crown which they shared
with Seton Hall last year. The
foil seems to hold the most
balanced field with Seton Hall,
William Paterson, and the Blue
Jays all in a position to will.
Co-captain John Roberts will

lead the way for Hopkins in the
sabre division, along with junior

Bruce Livingston. Roberts'
flawless 12-0 performance at the
MAC tournament last weekend
definitely seats him as the. top
contender for the individual
trophy. Livingston, who finished
a close second to Roberts at the
MAC tourney, is also expected to
do well.

In the epee Pool, Hopkins
seems to have a dominant
position with senior Mark Davis
and sophomore Tom Slota, the
likely Hopkins choices in the
weapon.
The foil event boasts the

strongest field with defending
champion Paul Martino of
William Paterson returning.
Sophomore Bob Baum and all
MAC pick Mike Brunner will
fence for Hopkins in the foil
pool. •

sports briefs
Lax Scrimmage

The Blue Jays will take on
their third pre-season test
tomorrow when they host the
Maryland Lacrosse Club at 1:30.

Virginia Trip
The Student Council has

chartered and will partially
subsidize buses to the first
Hopkins lacrosse game of the
1974 season at Virginia next
Saturday. Tickets have been
priced at $5.00 for the round
trip, which is a discount on the
cost of the charteer. The buses
will leave Hopkins at 9 a.m. on
March 16 and should return by
830 p.m.

Coed Volleyball
Coed Volleyball will begin

Wednesday, March 20, at the
regular 6:30 timeslot, in the
Newton H. White Athletic
Center.

BIA Lax
Intramural lacrosse team

rosters must be submitted by
March 22. Seperate leagues will
be arranged for Fraternities and
the dormitory-independent
divisions. No one may play for
more than one team in either
league. All rosters should be
submitted to either Greg
Goldman at Box 642 or John
Terrell at Box 1001. Either can
be reached at 433-8628.

WJHU
WJHU will again broadcast all

the play-by-play of Blue Jay
lacrosse in 1974. Beginning with
the Virginia game next week.
WJHU will cover every minute of
every game this spring. Whenever
you cannot make the game in
person, tune in 830 on the am
dial on campus and you won't
miss a single goal.

Women's Swimming
Swimming Intramurals for

women will be held next Tuesday
night at 7:30 p.m. Anyone
interested should sign up in the
lockerroom or contact Joyce at
the Athletic Center.
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Bluejay laxmen defeat Pyle 14-12 in damp scrimmage
Hopkins outlasted the Pyle

Lacrosse Club, 14-12, through a
chilling intermittent drizzle
Wednesday afternoon in the
second of three Blue Jay
pre-season scrimmages here.
Coach Bob Scott's stickers will
host the Maryland Lacrosse Club
tomorrow at 1:30 in the final
test before the season begins at
Virginia next Saturday.
Co-Captain Jack Thomas

scored four goals and sophomore
Franz Wittelsberger added three
tallies and three assists to lead.
Hopkins in the scrimmage, which
was cut to three quarters because
of the weather.

Pyle was not as effective in the
afternoon scrimmage as they had
been at Maryland Saturday,
because two of their starting
defensemen were away at work
and unable to make the contest.
Also, Butch Hilliard, their
oustanding goalie, did not arrive
until late in the second quarter.

After Thomas netted the first
marker of the scrimmage 21/2
minutes into the practice, Pyle
controlled the tempo of the
period. Their strong cutting

middie offense tested the Blue
Jay defenders, often producing
scoring threats. Pyle converted
some to give the visitors a 3-1
edge.
Hopkins came out with

firepower in the second stanza,
with Thomas finding the range
seven seconds after. sophomore
Jim Cahill controlled the opening
face-off. Five of the next six
goals belonged to the Blue Jays,
who dominated the action for
seven minutes straight. Pyle and
the Blue Jays traded two goal
spurts to close the intended half
with Hopkins up 10-7..
The visitors raced out in the

next few minutes to tie the
scrimmage at 10, with Doug
Schreiber, Maryland's
all-everything alumnus, adding a
potent threat to their lineup.
Hopkins resumed command on
tallies by freshman Rich Hirsh
and sophomores Randy Dase and
Larry Leonard and an extra-man
Thomas shot.

Most impressive in both the
Penn and Pyle scrimmages has
been the oppressive ride Hopkins
has mustered against clears. Pyle

Jack Thomas bounces a shot by Pyle goalie
succeeded in only twelve of 23 Also strong has been the
attempted clears Wednesday, teamwork on groundball
demonstrating how effective the coverage, a feature that often
Blue Jays have been in this takes more time to work out
important aspect of the game. effectively. Hopkins topped Pyle

in scooping, 56-45, including
several intercepted passes by alert
Blue Jay defenders. Rick
Kowalchuk continued to amaze
fans with his stickwork

Year of the Jay?

Pre-season lacrosse outlook

•-•
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sports
New P.E. courses begin Mon.
By ROBERT ROSENWASSER
Second session physical

education classes for the spring
semester will be offered in
archery, golf, tennis, lacrosse,
and swimming beginning
Monday.

Instruction in senior life
saving, water safety, and exercise
and fitness will be continued
from the first session. Senior life
saving and water safety
instruction will only be open to
those attending the first session.
New students are welcome in the
fitness and exercise class, offered
by Joyce McGonnigal, the
women's athletic director, on
Wednesdays and Fridays from
12:00 to 1:00 in the auxiliary
gym.

Because tennis is one of the
most popular sports offered in
the spring, the beginning class
will be enlarged to two sections.
The only prerequisites for this
class include ability to walk and
hold a racket. Instructional
training will be offered by Gary
Rupert on Tuesdays and
Thursdays from 2:00 to 3:00.
Marshall Turner will offer the
other beginners class on
Wednesdays and Fridays, also
from 2:00 to 3:00.

The intermediate tennis course
is offered by Joyce McGonnigal
on Wednesdays and Fridays from
1:00 to 2:00. The preretjuisites
for this course include ability at
forehand and backhand shots and
serves. All three classes are
offered in the auxiliary gym with
reserved court space provided.

An introductory swimming
class will be offered by Frank
Comfort on Wednesdays and
Fridays from 3:00 to 4:00 in the
Homewood Pool. Anyone who
wants to improve his strokes or is
afraid of the water and would
like to learn to swim before the
summer is encouraged to attend.
An introductory golf class

taught by Coach Turner will be
offered on Tuesdays and
Thursdays from 3:00 to 4:00 in
the auxiliary gym. After basic
strokes are taught. the class will
golf at courses around the city.
An archery course, inclusive of

all levels of ability, will hold

sessions on Wednesdays and
Fridays from 2:00 to 3:00 in the
auxiliary gym. Run by Joyce
McGonnigal, the class will
sponsor tournaments and shoot
on the Homewood Field.

Lacrosse will be taught by
Coach Turner on Tuesdays and
Thursdays from 2:00 to 3:00 in
the auxiliary gym. The class is
aimed at both men and women.
It will be mostly instructional
but if enough attend, games will
be played.

If interested in any of the
classes, keep in mind that no
equipment is needed. All will be
provided.

1974 HOPKINS LACROSSE SCHEDULE

Saturday, March 16   Virginia Away 2:00p.m.
Saturday, March 23  Yale Home 2:00p.m.
Tuesday, March 26   Washington, Away, 3:00p.m.
Saturday, March30   Princeton, Away, 2:00p.m.
Saturday, April 6  Cornell, Home, 2:00p.m.
Friday, April 1/ Mt
Tuesday,April 16  
Saturday, April 20  
Saturday, April 27  Army, Home, 2:00p.m.
Saturday, May 4   Navy, Away, 1:30p.m.
Saturday, May II  Maryland, Home, 1:30 p.m.

Wash.(exhibition)Home 8:30p.m.
Rutgers Away, 3:00p.m.
Brown, Away, 2:00p.m.

NCAA playoff dates May 18, May 25, and June 1
NCAA championships will be played at Rutgers, New Brunswick, N.J.

By BILL SCHOEFFLER
Only one scrimmage remains

before Hopkins sets out again on
the twelve week quest of the
elusive NCAA Lacrosse crown.
Two years in a row the Blue Jays
have been denied the title by a
single goal, losing 13-12 to
Virginia in 1972 and falling
victim in overtime to Maryland,
10-9 last spring.
Eleven seniors lead the

veterans returning to man the
1974 Blue Jay squad. Starters
will be back in all but three
positions as crease attack Don
Krohn, defenseman Jim
Ferguson, and goalie Les
Matthews are the only members
of the first ten to graduate.
Replacing them will be the first
chore, and with all three
All-Americans the job will not be
easy.
However, the lettermen

include many highly talented
stickers in their own right.
Naturally co-captains Rick
Kowalchuk and Jack Thomas
immediately come to mind. The
distinctions of this pair were
recounted last week and need not
be repeated again. Joining them
are second team All-American
Franz Wittelsberger and senior
Bill NOlan, who received the
same distinction in 1972. Other
returning Blue Jays are certain to
be candidates for national
recognition this spring.

Coach Scott

Coach Bob Scott considers the
attack he will be fielding this
spring to be even stronger than
last year's, which was one of the
most feared in the nation. Senior
Mike Perez has beeil. shifted back
to the crease position he filled on
the freshman team in 1971,
following a two year stint in the
varsity midfield. There he joins
Thomas and Wittelsberger as the
starting unit.
Providin-g depth and

challenging for playing time will
be the role of Rich Hirsch, who
was three times an All-Long
Island performer in high school.

Senior Phil Calderone, another
midfield convert, and
sophomores Larry Leonard and
John Bender will also be available
for action..

Defensively, Hopkins has more
experience returning than in any
recent season. Returning starters
Mike Siegert and Bob Barbera
anchor the unit, which has
already suffered the loss of Ron
Hall. An early leader in the
competition for the third
defensive spot, Hall reaggravated
a knee injury that bothered him
during the football season. Last
year, he was a man down defense
and face-off specialist.

Junior Dennis Gagamiros and
Sophomore Jim Moorhead are
now vying for the opening.
Gagamiros was a regular
de fensemen for Mount
Washington last year who is
recovering from mono, and
Moorhead was the top defender
on the "B" squad after
transferring from Virginia.
Juniors Jeff Metzger and Mike
Riley are also expected to do
well for the team.

In the midfield corps, no fewer
than ten veterans will be
returning with Kowalchuk. Nolan
has been shifted to the midfield
to add scoring prowess, while
fellow seniors Dave Slafkosky,
Harry Stringer, Pat Sinram and
Paul Edwards are also available.
Sophomore standouts Dale

Kohler and Jim Cahill join two
time letterman Bill McCutcheon
and junior Rick Kramer in the
strong field for the first three
lines. Sophomore Randy Dase is
also a varsity veteran, while
freshmen Bob Maimone, Don
Kurz, George Johnson and Tom
Myrick may earn frequent
playing assignments.
The major hole in the lineup

for Coach Scott to fill is certainly
goalie, what Matthews will be
hard to zeplatt. Sohpomore Mike
Godack and freshman Kevin
Mahon, who was an All-MSA
designee for Loyola last year, are
both shooting for the starting
nod.
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First in a Series 

Three trustee candidates air their views on questions
Quotion: What do you feel are your

strongest qualifications for the position
of Young Trustee? Why do you want to
be a Young Trustee?

Harlan Doliner: I wrote a statement for
the candidacy that I handed in with the
signatures and the other information that
they required and in that I stressed two
factors; one in that I've been a member of
the University community in a capacity
other than an undergraduate and that I'm
earning a master's degree along with my
bachelor's degree and that's given me
some familiarity of what it's like to be an
undergraduate students and as a gadtute
student here at Hopkins. I think that
that's helped me in gaining a bit of
objectivity about being an undergraduate
and about being in a position of Young
Trustee where you have to look at the
University as a whole. I think that the
other thing is that I've been in a lot of
activities. The one people will probably
remember most is heading the
Symposium last year, along with my
roommate Mike - the Eisenhower
Symposium. I think that it's things like

Janet Schwcrtz

that that have given me a lot of

familiarity with a lot of the University

and that I can go in and know people in
the administration and a lot of the people
on the faculty. This familiarity is
important not only in dealing with
different parts of the University and
trying to get things solved in the capacity
of a Young Trustee, but also in learning
to recognize what the problems are that
the Board of Trustees should .do
something or I as a Young Trustee should
do.
Jon Ti//em: I would honestly say that

my strongest qualification is that I've

been extremely .active in many diversified
areas of campus life. I've lived in the

dorms twice and have a perspective of the

University and I've lived in off-campus
apartments. I have an idea of the housing

situation. in Student government, in the
advising programs, in the Orientation
program. .Through my student
government work, I've been Student
Council treasurer. I've had experience
with the funding for undergraduates and
the problems of undergraduate activities.
In my 4 years here I've seen the campus
change and the nature of the student
body change in many ways. I would say

that being here as a student in this period

of transition at the University I've seen a
lot of changes in the student body as a
whole that having been active in these

changes I'd like to see them continue. I
think that the knowledge I've accrued

with respect to the vafigus activities and

the various things that concern students

the most—I would think that this would

give me the background to apply to these

problems if they should come up on the

Board of Trustees. Also I would think the

knowledge would allow me to bring
things up to the Board of Trustees which

requires a student.
Janet Schwartz: I feel my strongest

qualifications are that I've been a student
at Hopkins for three years now, and I'm a
woman and I feel that women need

representation on the Board of Trustees
and I've also been active in other campus
organizations such as the Debate Club
which I am President oland the honorary
fraternity which I am also president of.
They're activities that aren't necessarily
in the limelight alot. I think I would be
representative of a segment of the

Hopkins community. I'm majoring in

Industrial Engineering, which means that

I'll be going into management when I

leave Hopkins and I've been around the

campus for three and a half years now. I

want to have an active role with the

campus after I leave it. I worked in a

number of different offices on campus

and I'm also a member of the band.

Question: What programs or in which

area of University affairs would you like

to see the Board devote attention during

its upcoming sessions?
Jon Talent: I think that if the Board of

Trustees is in any way going to apply
itself to the problems of the students
outside of its normal business activities, it
would have to devote some time in its
upcoming sessions to the problem of

housing. The University is in the process

of raising . $100 million dollars for its

endowment and applying it to various

sections of the University, various

departments. And as far as I can see

outside of the idea that the library is
going to be improved, some money is
going to be spent on the library, some
money is going to be spent to improve

teaching in the sense that there'll be more

endowed chairs, although I don't know if

that improves teaching;. there is going to

be little money directed towards the
students. I'd say the library is probably'
the closest point in that. I think that if it
should so happen that we go over a

hundred million dollars, at least set aside
for the possibility of building new

University housing - dorms on campus or

possibly buying up housing in the city.
Having worked with housing problems for

the last two years, it's a major problem.

People are worried about it, it causes a lot

of grief for people and if the University

provided .more housing along those lines_

there would be no problem. Also there

seems to be a trend of people moving

back to the dorms. I can say this as a•fact

just from the nature of the people who

live in the dorms now and people talking

about "I want to stay next year." With

the expanding of the freshman class, a
possibility because of the increased
amount of applications, it might seem

t hat it mi ght totally force- the

upperclassmen out of the dorms. I would

think that the University should try to

Harlan Doliner

keep people on campus. I mean spending

enough money on the Union trying to try

to build some central part .of the campus

to get people to come get: people out in

the city are just not going to come back

to campus. I would think that new

dorms, whether ren ovation of the old

dorms or building new dorms someplace

else on campus would serve in some way

to bring students closer together. The

type of environment we have on campus

with all freshmen on campus and nobody

else, the freshmen themselves are virtually

segregated from the rest of the student
body and it just keeps them apart and
they don't get any insights until later on.
And I'm not really answering the
question. at this point, but I would
basically think that housing is one thing

they should look into, and the library:
although money is being set aside for the

library. I think a lot .can be done in the

library. Mr. Stam and his staff are doing a

very credible job but they need more

money and as' things look -now, the

library is a very important job. It's

something very important for the Board

of Trustees to look into.
Harlan Dolinei: I have to agree on the

issue of housing with Jon, except I think

I would like to take it more in the

context of the undergraduate and the

see TRUSTEE, page 4

FOOD SERVICES

A Favorite Rendez-Wu.

for Hopkins Men

JIMMY WU'S

NEW CHINA INN
Charles Street Below 25th

Where To Buy It

GURUICA
Natural Food Store

2T22 N. Cba ries St.
10% OFF

ivith this coupon

Mon - Sat 10-6
Thurs Eves til 8:30

235-1014

Eat - In, Carry Out

JEN'S
3121 St. Paul St.

Pizzas, Late - night snacks

PECORA'S
3320 Greenmount Avenue

JAI HIND
INDIAN RESTAURANT

Pre.rni. For Ti.. Fir, Time iii Baltimore

Authentic East Indian Cuisine
vrt,t.r..s and Non egetar1an

.1: RE 1.0C1TED At
5511 1 ORK R 0 ID. S ,11.T1HORE. MD. 21212

II, The Cosa. Are•I

OPEN FOR LUNCH 1110 cm. to 210 p.m.

DINNER 310 p m to iip

CALL 323 IMO for reser,allor, and Inquires.

Try Os,. . Shrimp Curry. Tandoori Chicken,

Mauls Os-al and Shia Kebab.

Carry the Serrice Is Also Available

BOOKS

Used & Rare, Old & Out-of-print

John P. Goch.
3322 Greenmount Avenue

467-4344

SERVICES
PHOTOGRAPHY

APPALACHIAN
OUTFITTERS
Adventure Sports &

Wilderness Camping Specialists

465-7227

8563 Balto Nat'l Pike

COMPLETE

FAST

PHOTOGRAPHIC SERVICES

5 5

PASSPORT & GRAD SCHOOL

APPLICATION PHOTOS

(John Gach Bookshop)

3322 Greenmount Ave.

Mon., Thurs., & Sat 5-6 pm

467-8759

"CHEAPEST PRICE IN TOWN"

2x2 LINE COPT

LECTURE

•.! j, Ze

PI? n ts-AptwoQk
J

WATERBEDS
2435 Maryland Avenue

366-6110
NOVEMBRE WATERBEDS

We offer quality waterbeds & service.

SERVICE WE DELIVER

b_312_2_3]

BOX

301— 6 6 4 — 6 6

24 Hr Processing

Color Prints at $.19

ZEPP PHOTO
3042 Greenmount Ave

Discounts to Hopkins People

5371, BALT°, MD .21209

SERVICE PHOTO
3011 Greenmount-235-6200

KODAK PROCESSING
24 hr slides 48 hr prints

CUSTOM B&W

THE CLOTHES HORSE
Clothes, Cookware, Paperback Books,

Cards & Other Things

Coverings & Nourishments

for Mind & Body

217 W. Read Street

Baltimore, Md., 21201

728-3818

Special enlarging contact sheets

FILMS
Kodak - Agfa H & W Control

CAMERAS

TAPE RECORDERS
All darkroom supplies & chemistry

CLEANERS

Complete Laundry Service

WAVERLY
LAUNDROMAT'

3330 Greenmount Avenue889-3831


